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October 16, 2017
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room


Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chair
   Attending are:  Jerry Fox, Eryn Boone, Sam Daniel, Mike Edgington
Robert Snitzer is excused.

Agenda Revisions and Approval
October 16 2017 Regular meeting agenda approved 

SD/EB

4-0
September 18 2017 Regular Meeting Minutes Approved 
EB/ME

3-0

Correction on MOA budget meetings and JF statement on sweeps in Officer Report

Sam Daniel abstained as he did not attend the meeting.
September 18 2017 GBOS/LUC/GAP Minutes approved

ME-EB

3-0
Correction: GAP needs to determine if this is a technical land use plan that may need consultant to help with these aspects.
Sam Daniel abstained as he did not attend the meeting.

Announcements:  
· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is scheduled for MON October 23, 2017 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.


· City Manager Mike Abbott will leave the MOA for another job on November 1.  Bill Falsey has been named the new City Manager.

· Jerry Fox introduces Ron Tenny, who is one of two new HLB Advisory Commission members, pending Assembly approval. 


Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1.  Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor.  Mike Opalka states that PSAC discussed the sweeps on the bike path.  Community input is not in favor of the sweeps as designed, lines painted to show the intersection show that there is no shoulder between vehicles and pedestrians at the intersections. PSAC recommendation is for GBOS to re-engage with DOT, writing a letter to the Commissioner of DOT, Governor, and legislators, if necessary, to change the alignment of the sweeps.   
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Mike Edgington reported that when this was discussed at LUC, Tim Cabana stated that since the lines were painted, he has seen fewer vehicles driving on the bike path.  

Eryn Boone asks what the consensus of the right fix is.  PSAC wanted the alignment changed so that there is the full width of the path and the shoulder.  Jerry Fox stated that the new path in Cooper Landing has sweeps that are separated from the main road, maintaining the shoulder of the road. Jerry Fox states that he thinks sweep is necessary at the mine road intersections, but with the shoulder reincorporated to make more space between vehicle and path users.  Group discusses that there was significant engineering work on the drainages, some of which are fish passages.
Group discusses how to proceed.  Group agrees that Sam Daniel will write an email to Scott Thomas, SOA Engineer, inviting him to attend the next GBOS meeting to discuss the continued sentiment of the community.  The recommendation from the GBOS is for the sweeps be moved away from the road to re-establish the width of the shoulder between the highway and the path.  GBOS understands that this will likely require the stop bar to be moved at those intersections. 

Group also discusses new issue of snow clearing on the bike path.  This is DOT responsibility, however the work has been performed by MOA contractor, without a formal Transfer of Responsibility Agreement (TORA).  DOT has advised that the bike path is not built to hold the weight of a loader, which is typically used once snow accumulation prohibits plowing by truck.  Kyle Kelley is seeking a solution for this through DOT maintenance.  

Possible solutions proposed to DOT are:

· DOT takes a trackless snowblower out of mothball and allows MOA contractor to use this to maintain the path.  

· DOT takes on responsibility for clearing the path with the trackless snowblower.  There are concerns about the SOA ability to keep up with this amount of plowing.

2. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee 

The approved Trails plan is on the website.  GTC is working on edits to incorporate in Feb/March.  
Girdwood Nordic Ski Club is replacing the bridges behind the church.  The new bridges will be built to allow for a snow cat to cross them safely.
HLB provided GNSC approval for the Forest Loop trail.
Hand tram will close Nov 1 or after first hard freeze.

b. Girdwood Area Plan Review – Lewis Leonard
GAP committee has met twice since last GBOS meeting (9/28 and 10/12)
Group has been discussing the possibility of hiring a consultant and what the scope of work would be.  Committee knows that there is talent within the community that may be drawn from.

Group has been working on engaging the radio station and newspapers, to help get the word out about GAP meetings and project. 

First public outreach effort was at the Health Fair on October 7, with a poster and comment cards produced by HLB.  An on-line survey is pending while the group determines what questions to ask and what data to collect.
Lewis and Diana attended the HLBAC meeting on October 10 in Girdwood and provided a comprehensive history of planning and Girdwood to the commissioners.

Mike Edgington has reported to GAP committee that there is useful data on the MOA Open Portal regarding property appraisal info, etc.

Currently the GAP Update committee is trying to determine how to present to project to the community.  Upcoming meetings are tentatively scheduled for Oct 25, Nov 15, Nov 29, Dec 7, Dec 21.

Sam Daniel thanks HLB for their work on the posters and comment cards.

3. Legislative Report –John Weddleton
John reports that assembly has been working on:

· mold issues in Anchorage hotels

· increase in vehicle thefts in Anchorage (2000 in 2017) and strengthening legal consequences to occupants of stolen cars.

· Camping in parks by lowering number of days one can camp and instituting distances that camping must be from schools, trails, etc to help with enforcement.

· SOA has been working on marijuana consumption regulations (possible on-site purchase/consumption), Assembly has been asking for clarification on the rules SOA is considering.

· APD patrolling of the Seward Highway MP 111-75.

· Budget items under discussion
Gas tax of .10/gallon that would offset property tax.  This wouldn’t create more revenue, just diversify the source.

Raise property tax exemption from $20,000 to $50,000.

Refinancing the police and fire retirement fund to 15 years instead of 6.

No specific information known at this time about Gerrish Library funding or Glacier Valley Transit.  John Weddleton expects that both will be funded in the budget but it would be good to see the details on these.  Both are items with strong community support. John Weddleton recommends that Girdwood representatives come to support these at the budget meetings on October 24 and Nov 7.
  
4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Covered in Liaison Report.

5. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley
Library will hold special programs over the school’s parent teacher conference dates next week, as well as holding their regular programs.

Parks:

Staff handling removing benches to prep for snow, handling mutt mitts and trash collection.

Will be shutting down the tennis courts, hand tram soon  
Patrick Scardinia is going to complete the pickets and then we’ll paint and install them in the playground.

John Gallup is going to power wash the playground equipment this weekend.

Campground closed, Summer contractors work complete
Wrapping up grants that we can close out with KMTA and Anchorage Park Foundation.

Just submitted RTP grant application for approximately $50,000 for work on the Lower Iditarod Trail.

Cemetery:  
Will discuss in more detail later in the meeting regarding CRW proposal for schematic design.

Roads:

Summer work coming to a close with ditching, brushing and culverts.  Culvert marking and fall sweeping is complete.  More work that was anticipated was required at Olympic Mtn Loop. Received 1000 tons of winter e-chips.  All prep for winter will be done by FRI the 20th.  Winter weight limits start soon.
Major projects are wrapping up:  Egloff Road still has light pole work to be completed, contractor was working on it today.  Girdwood Fire Station has electrical items still on their punch list.

Budgets:

$310,231 in the undesignated fund

Roads has spent 68% of budget for 2017
Parks is at 62% of budget, with some large items (SCA crew) still to be paid.


406 accounts:

Roads has $150,000
Parks has $290,719
Community Center has $74,000

IGCS are on pace 
Jerry Fox asks about seven cars parking long term at the Park and Ride Lot.  Kyle answers that the vehicles were tagged on WED last week.  3 of them were removed, 2 moved to different spots, 2 did not move and will be ticketed to tow by Greatland Towing later this week. These cars can be towed based on concern for leaking fluids, etc.  It’s not the same as regular parking enforcement.

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Sam Daniel
Sam states that Chief Schofield remains on medical leave and is unable to perform work functions at this time.  He has a chain of command in place for his absence.  He closes out all the police reports, however, so there remains a backlog of reporting since his injury. WPD has officers filling in extra shifts and the department is running normally.
Sam Daniel plans to attend the Whittier Council meeting on TUE October 17.  He’ll discuss the recent article about WPD that was published in the ADN and let them know that we plan to re-engage Whittier in contract talks early in 2018 so that we’re in good shape for the end of the current contract period.  As part of their due diligence, the PSAC is reviewing other policing options, including starting a Girdwood Police Department.  It is not expected that any of the other options are likely to be cost-effective for Girdwood.

B) Roads and Utilities – Jerry Fox
No additional report.
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Eryn Boone
No additional report. Cemetery committee has agenda item #13 later in the meeting. 
D) Fire Department  – Chief John Banning

Fire Department running about on par with YTD figures, with 340 responses this year.
Staffing changes include bringing 2 personnel on for day coverage.
Open house was very successful 
Outreach effort during Fire Prevention Month to school kids and pre-schoolers.

Chief Banning provided replacement list for apparatus and turnout gear.  This will be discussed under item #9 later in the agenda.

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
LUC items are on the agenda at this meeting.  One item that isn’t is that Lewis agreed to have one of his photos used as a card for Mike Abbott.  Brian Burnett is getting it printed as a large card for people to sign prior to the MOA/GBOS meeting on MON the 23rd at 4PM.

Public Comment:

None

OLD BUSINESS: 
7.  Review of CRW Engineering report for pedestrian activated crosswalk sign at Hightower/Egloff and Alyeska Highway. Kyle to present design proposal for GBOS approval.
Kyle Kelley updates that a Transfer of Responsibility Agreement (TORA) has been signed between the MOA and SOA for this project.  At this time a pre-final design is complete. The next step is to get the final design and bid documents from CRW Engineers, as well as a survey, which will be handled under a separate contract with Boutet Co.

Group discusses the original study of the crosswalk.  Traffic studies don’t show that the crosswalk light is warranted, however it has become a political issue.  DOT states that pedestrians must be educated on using the crosswalk effectively, and there may be fender-benders at the intersection because it’s a new traffic pattern..  Plan is to have pedestals for crosswalk signal at all 4 corners.

The final design and construction documents are quoted by CRW at $19,955.
Survey is expected to cost $5,000.

It is expected that the project will cost about $121,000 to complete.  The bid will have contingencies higher than will be needed as pre-work for this was completed with the road construction last year.

Funds to pay for this project have been collected in the Parks 406 fund.

Motion:
GBOS moves to pay $19,955 to CRW Engineering Group LLC for the final design, engineering, and construction documents to complete the crosswalk signal at Egloff/Hightower and Alyeska Highway, from the Parks 406 account.

Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by Mike Edgington
Motion carries 4-0

Motion:

GBOS Moves to pay not more than $5,000 to the Boutet Co for survey of the location for the crosswalk signal, from the Parks 406 account.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Eryn Boone
Motion carries 4-0

8.  Update on possible Municipal charter change to allow Girdwood’s designated public safety provider to provide parking enforcement.  GBOS to write Resolution of Support regarding the need for an area-wide vote to change charter.
John Weddleton presents language currently drafted for the change to the language in the Anchorage charter and for the ballot measure.  Group is concerned that it is unclear that this is only related to parking enforcement in Girdwood.  Attorneys are trying to keep language broad, but it may not pass if voters think that they’re voting for a change in parking enforcement in Anchorage.  An earlier draft was less wordy and simpler.  John Weddleton says he’ll work on getting a simpler draft to present at next week’s MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting.

Sam Daniel read the resolution in to the record.

Motion:
GBOS moves to approve Resolution #2017-14 Resolution of Support for an Areawide vote in the Municipality of Anchorage to allow parking enforcement by non-APD officers in Girdwood.

Motion by Sam Daniel/2nd by Mike Edgington
Motion carries 4-0


9.  Girdwood Fire Department Request for 406 capital funds to purchase fitness equipment for $15,000 and turnout gear for $26,000. Request for approval to use 406 funds and fire department expansion contingency funds.
Chief Banning presents apparatus replacement schedule and turnout gear replacement.  Goal is to get turnout gear on replacement cycle that spreads out the cost over several years.
2017 cost is approximately $26,000 for turnouts
2018 cost is approximately $61,000 for turnouts
Next large replacements are scheduled for 2022 and 2027.
Mike Edgington notes that in the coming 3 years there are approximately $1.3M in vehicle replacement funds needed.


Workout equipment discussed includes commercial grade equipment: treadmill, weights, benches, presses.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve the GFD expense of $26,000 in turnout gear and $15,000 for fitness equipment from the GFD 406 account.

Motion by Sam Daniel, 2nd by Eryn Boone.

Eryn asks about itemized list for fitness equipment, so GBOS knows what is being purchased and at what cost.  Public attending also are unclear what is being purchased and if it is at a reasonable cost.

In the interests of transparency, the group decides that more information is known before authorizing the purchase of fitness equipment. Motion withdrawn.  GBOS recommends that this item be added to a separate meeting after the MOA/GBOS meeting on Monday.

Motion: 
GBOS moves to approve the GFD expense of $26,000 in turnout gear from the GFD 406 account.
Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 4-0.


10.  Agenda Item LUC 1705-05: HLB Wetland Analysis, Robin Ward, HLB, presenting. HLB will discuss findings from the Wetland Delineations for HLB parcel 6-251 & 6-057F in order to move forward on a bank site for 6-057F.  HLB is requesting GBOS Resolution of Support for wetland bank.

Robin Ward provided other updates prior to discussing the wetland bank.
New HLBAC commissioners will be approved by the Assembly next week.

Industrial Park is on hold as the sewer pipe hasn’t arrived.  Road will be built next spring once weight restrictions are off the road.
Wetland Bank:
HLB has been working on owning a Wetland Bank for about 12 years.  Currently HLB sells credits through a permittee responsibility system, but having their own bank will give developers and HLB higher priority from the US Army Corps of Engineers.

HLB is working toward approval of two wetland banks, one on the hillside in Anchorage and one in Girdwood.  2 sites in Girdwood were delineated, the one currently under review is adjacent to the Industrial Park.  This land is preferable because HLB has full clear title to the land, the industrial park has been master planned, leaving the remaining parcel available for conservation, and the trail system is accommodated in the plan.

The parcel is 155 acres, which should generate 70 credits of class A wetland.  Credits are valued at $115,000-$200,000 each.  Holding the area in a conservation easement sells off the development rights in perpetuity.  Trails are allowable as long as they are soft-surface (not paved), existing primitive trails can be developed, but must not be paved. Interpretive and other signage is allowed.  Easement is managed by HLB, through contractor, in perpetuity.  Land must be monitored twice per year, making certain that the land is staying wet and that the ecosystem is healthy.
Mike Edgington stated that LUC concern was that credits in Girdwood should be held for Girdwood development at 20% of the original credits.  Group was also curious how many credits have been purchased by Girdwood developers in the past.  This number isn’t exactly known, major projects have been Arlberg Extension and the Brewery construction.  

Mike Edgington read Resolution 2017-13 in to the record.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2017-13 Resolution of Support for portions of Tract B Girdwood Industrial park Phase I, (plat 2016-67) to be utilized for wetlands mitigation through a recorded Conservation Easement and inclusion in the heritage Land Bank Umbrella Wetlands Mitigation Bank.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 4-0

Jerry Fox asks for an update on other HLB items:

Girdwood South Townsite Tract D-5 (across from Library/Community Center).

Interest from developers only in part of the parcel, not the whole parcel.  HLBAC considering a frag lot subdivision, but it may not be feasible.  Large element in developing in this area is the need for second access out of the area on to Alyeska Highway.

Girdwood Family Village, adjacent to Tract D-5.  This parcel has the same concerns, as development of the project would also likely required 2nd access, at the cost of first developer.
Land behind existing houses along Alyeska Highway (Tract 18A).

This parcel is 43 acres, recently appraised at 650,000, raw land.  Sewer is available, no water line at this time.  HLB is considering managing the development so that they can manage the pace and type of development.  Single family homes, probably developed in small phases, possibly with rules/community association to achieve community’s goals.  This parcel is in discussion at this time, it’s possible HLB will have it platted in 2019.

11.  Seward Highway Policing.  Consider GBOS Resolution of Support for $200,000 grant from the State of Alaska to be used by APD for patrol of the Seward Highway.

John Weddleton asked GBOS to put their support for Seward Highway policing with SOA grant funds in writing.  Assembly is reviewing this at their meeting on October 24.
Mike Edgington discusses a recent news piece on KTUU that discussed 78 citations at $190 each.  Where does the money go from the tickets?

Kyle answer that probably it mostly covers court costs.  It would be good to discuss ideas for long term highway policing sustainability with Mike Abbott and have that conversation later with Bill Falsey.

Sam Daniel read GBOS resolution 2017-15 in to the record.

Motion:

GBOS Moves to approve Resolution 2017-15 Resolution of Support for Anchorage Police Department Patrol of the Seward Highway.
Motion by Sam Daniel, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 4-0.

12.  Set agenda for MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting scheduled for MON October 23 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Group decides on the following items for MOA/GBOS meeting:

1) Ballot measure to allow Ticketing/towing illegally parked cars in Girdwood.

Update from GBOS regarding status.


2) Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor.
GBOS to update on status of seven sweep crossings and request to DOT to correct them to create safer crossings along Alyeska Highway.


3) Seward Highway enforcement:  GBOS Resolution 2017-15 supported the 200K from SOA for highway enforcement. What does the MOA foresee in the future for highway enforcement once this funding is spent?


4) Update on Municipal Budget
Gerrish Library, Glacier Valley Transit funding, Gas tax proposal

A second meeting will be held after the quarterly meeting to address the Fire Dept purchase of fitness equipment.


NEW BUSINESS:  
13.  CRW Engineers proposal for Girdwood Cemetery Schematic Design.

CRW Engineers has provided a proposal for schematic design work.  This will involve design from the visioning work by the cemetery committee, cost estimate, permits, phasing, open house.

The estimate to provide this is $49,910, using consultant from outside the state who has experience developing cemeteries.  Cemetery Committee did not meet in October, they have not yet seen this proposal.
Mike Edgington questions if there is no one in state with these qualifications.  Kyle answers that CRW did a nationwide search. There are many requirements for burial, CRW felt that getting someone with experience was better.

CRW is a term contractor for engineering work with the MOA.  If GBOS wants to put this out to bid, they could.  This would require that a committee be formed to review bids and would then negotiate the contract.  Term contract is simpler and cost is known at the outset not be go past $50,000 limit.

Jerry Fox expresses concern that this is $50,000 for schematic design. $50,000 already spent on feasibility study, and the project development will likely be several hundred thousand dollars.  Before approving this expense, Jerry wants the Cemetery Committee to have funding secured for development.  There’s also not enough funds in the Cemetery Committee 406 account to pay for the schematic design.  There is approx. $18,000 in the cemetery account, but the remainder would need to come from some other source.



Kyle states that cemetery committee has discussed that the cemetery may be run as an Areawide service, if so funding would come from MOA.  Currently the MOA has not been lobbied to make more land available for cemetery use, so this would take some time to gain support.
GBOS and public is encouraged to attend the Cemetery meeting on November 2 at 1PM at the community room.  

Concern about drainage of this parcel.  Since this parcel was selected, the GVSA has expanded. It may be that there is better draining area available now.
14.Agenda Item LUC 1710-04:
First presentation, Dimensional Variance Request  for 114 Fernie Loop, regarding encroachment into the secondary 10’ setback.  Rebecca Reichlin, presenting
Rebecca Reichlin representing owners, Thelma and Michael Armstrong.  Home is on a semi-circle off of Davos.  The lot is 10,132sf with 20’ setback on Davos and 10’ setback from Fernie Loop.  In addition, there’s a Chugach Electric easement running through the lot.  

Home was purchased in 1987, there have been changes in the zoning in the MOA and also changes to the deck, enclosed space and stairs added in about 1992.

Chugach Electric has granted easement to the owners.
Stairs and deck that were in the Right of Way are being removed.

Owners are seeking dimensional variance for deck, stairs and corner of the house in the 10’ secondary easement on Fernie Loop.

Owners are contacting neighbors to receive their support and will be turning in request for variance to planning and zoning soon.  Once Planning has reviewed, packet will come to GBOS and there will be a second presentation and request for resolution of support.
Action Item Updates as assigned:

Request for Executive Session:
Other:
9:45PM Adjourn
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